 CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Cwmdu Village Hall on 4th February 2016 at 1900hrs.
N.B. Cwmdu Village Hall was being used and the meeting took place in Tretower.

Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs K West, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs HG Sweeting, T Sinnett, RDH Jackson, S McLennan, CCllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs Mrs DWV Cracroft, Mrs C Morfett, FJ Morgan and AA Harries.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were given.
Minutes   of the meeting held at the Bwlch Village Hall on 7th January 2016 were confirmed and signed. 
Matters Arising

Bwlch with Altitude Route / Insurance. The Clerk wrote to the Footpaths Officer for advice concerning the rules involving footpaths and public liability insurance. There had not been any answer and the Clerk repeated the email however, the Footpaths Officer was away and the email was directed to the Rights of Way Assistant who was going to deal with it on 8th February 2016.

Highways
The Clerk emailed Allun Jones, Local Environment agency concerning the range of Highways points in the Community Council area as he had not heard from Eric Johnson who was going to be our contact at the Highways department. The following points were reported by email on 14th January 2016.
1.The pavement from the old schoolhouse in Cwmdu down to the Alms houses which was impassable because of the amount of debris on the pavement. This is an item, which the Clerk had reported many times.

2.The pavement in Cwmdu from the Farmers Arms up to the layby had sunk and the kerb was hardly any deterrent to stopping vehicles from mounting the pavement. 

3.The hedges needed cutting near Rock Cottage in Tretower. The residents are having to walk on the main road for 100 yards because the verge was so overgrown. This was reported on 23rd November 2015.
4.The road from the Cwmdu Church to the caravan site is very overgrown and the debris does not get picked up and the road is getting narrower and narrower. The job number for this area is JD143829. This has been reported several times.
5.The road from the Cwmdu Church still had piles of plainings on the verges which had not been removed and there were bales of hay on the verges again.
An email from Mr Eric Johnson on 19th January 2016 reported that items 1-3 above had been passed to the Trunk Road Inspector as these items on the A479 were covered by the Trunk Road Agency. He also stated that item 4 should have been cleared before Christmas and item 5 the Highways Officer had already spoken to the landowner to remove the plainings and the hay bales and it was possible that more formal action may have to be taken.

The Clerk went around the Council area on 28th January 2016 and checked on the various points, which had been reported. He informed Mr Johnson by email on 2nd February 2016 that he had spoken to the driver of the Bobcat who was clearing the road by the caravan site and was informed that he had swept the pavement down to the almshouse but could not complete all the jobs as he only had one day with the Bobcat.
An email reply from Mr Eric Johnson on 3rd February 2016 explained that the hire of the Bobcat was for a limited time only and that the normal Council road sweeper had to be shared between 4 depots. The Trunk Road Inspector had looked at the road from Tretower to U491 (Llanfair Lane ) and decided that there was insufficient scope within the available verge to carry out the work that would be compliant for pedestrian usage. The low kerbs in Cwmdu from the Farmers Arms to the layby may possible be considered for future schemes.
6. It was reported that the road sign for HGVs near Zoar Chapel in Cwmdu was in need of repair. Cllr Mrs DWV Cracroft informed the highways department and the sign was refixed on the post.

7. Cllr T Sinnett reported that the newly completed footpath in Bwlch had subsided and was getting flooded. He reported  it to the Senior Engineering Technician who had been in charge of the project.

8.An email from a Tretower resident reported that the trees on the corner to the right of the Tretower Village Hall at the entrance to the property belonging to Mr and Mrs East were growing out into the road making it difficult for two cars to pass one another.

Correspondence
1. Letter 11th January 2016 Brecon and District disabled Club with thanks for the Council’s donation.
2. Letter 21st January 2016 One Voice Wales with the Agenda for the Brecon and Radnor Area Committee meeting at Builth Wells on Friday 5th February 2016.

3. Email 29th January 2016 BBNPA with the Agenda for the NP meeting on Friday 5th February 2016.

4. Email 29th January 2016 OVW with an advert for the appointment of Sports Wales Chair - closing date 18th February 2016.

5. Emails 1st and 4th February 2016 BBNPA Tourism in the Park 2016. An event was to be held in the Llangynidr Village Hall on 11th February 2016.

6. Email 1st February 2016 OVW Consultation on National Development Framework Draft Statement of Public Participation. Closing date for responses is 25th April 2016. To be forwarded to Cllr T Sinnett.
7. Email 1st February 2016 OVW Consultation Draft Local Government ( Wales ) Bill responses by 11th February 2016. To be forwarded to Cllr T Sinnett.
8. Email 2nd February 2016 PCC with the user guide to the Council’s website from 1st February 2016 when the Council moves to electronic only correspondence with Powys Town and Community Councils as consultees on local planning matters.

9. Email 3rd  February 2016 CRIC 10th Anniversary and Council events – Allotment opening, Cwmdu Show 9th July, Cwmdu Eisteddfod 95th Annual event but 100th Anniversary of first one.

The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 24th December 2015 to 28th January 2016 for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent. Several emails were forwarded to the Councillors during January concerning Superfast Broadband, Crickhowell Town Council Fair Tax and a new Refuse and Recycling Collection Search Facility. An email on the list concerned the Queen’s 90th Birthday Beacons – guide to lighting beacons on 21st April 2016 to be forwarded to all Councillors.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              
Planning
1.Planning Application 15/13030/FUL – 21/12/2015 – “Change of use of property Efail-Bach, Cwmdu from a self contained “Granny Flat 2 to a short term holiday let” at Efail Bach, Efail Isaf, Cwmdu. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 08/01/2016 with the Council’s comments.
2.Planning Application 16/13130/FUL – 01/02/2016 – “Replace 3No antennas with 3No new antennas, remove 5No mast head Amplifiers and provide 9No proposed mast head amplifiers, 2No equipment cabinets and ancillary development” at Orange Ash Tree Field, Orange Mast, Bwlch. The Clerk is to reply by 22/02/2016.
Accounts
1. Viking Direct Stationery - £17.84
2. One Voice Wales Membership - £136.00

Proposed by Cllr T Sinnett and seconded by Cllr Mrs K West.  Carried.

2. PCC letter 18th January 2016 requested details of the Council’s grant payments to the three village halls for the 2015/16 financial year and the grant amounts that the Council was going to pay for the 2016/17 financial year. The Clerk replied to the letter 01/02/2016.
3. .Bank Balance  - £5880.39 – Council - £4130.39 and  Section 106 - £1750.00  Section 106  Grant Money–  £4000 less Legal fees £1025, Donation to  Bwlch Village Hall - £1000 – Playing Fields and Allotment Rent  - £225.00 Balance of £1750.00. Section 106 Grant Money needs to be spent on the local community by 27/10/2018. 
Community Playing Fields and Allotments 
A Special Meeting was held in the Cwmdu Village Hall on Thursday 14th January 2016 at 1900hrs. Cllrs Mrs JE Block and Mrs HG Sweeting attended this meeting as members of the steering group. Cllr Mrs JE Block sent a copy of the minutes to the Clerk. A Committee was formed and the following allotment holders were elected:- Chairperson Miss Imogen Cavadino, Secretary Mrs Patience Rowden and Treasurer Mrs Melissa Brooks. All allotment holders were on the committee and the steering group was dissolved. The next meeting would be on 22nd February 2016 in the village hall at 1930hrs.

The Clerk was asked to make enquiries about erecting a sturdy rabbit fence. He spoke to Mr David Pritchard, the PCC Valuer who is the Council’s Landlord for the Playing fields and the Allotments and was informed that there would be no objections to a rabbit fence as long as it was within the area of the land that was being leased. He stated that the Council should check with the national Park whether planning consent would be required. The Clerk wrote to the Principal Planning Officer at BBNPA for his advice and enclosed copies of the specifications of the rabbit fence.
There was a comment that the playing fields were costing the Council £960.00 a year to cut the grass and also £100.00 to trim the trees around the perimeter of the playing fields but the fields had not been used by the residents of the community. It was suggested that the availability of the playing fields should be publicised.
Potholes in the access road. The Clerk asked the contractor to carry out the repairs and he checked on 4th January 2016 and informed the Councillors that the trees had been trimmed but the potholes had not yet been repaired. He would get in touch with the contractor.
Bwlch War Memorial

The Clerk had a meeting at the War Memorial on 21st January 2016 with an assessor from Direct Line Insurance to assess the damage caused to the base of the memorial by a traffic accident on 21st April 2015. The Clerk gave the assessor the estimate of £1495 plus VAT of £299 from the War Memorial Restoration Company. The Company confirmed they would carry out the repairs as a separate job prior to the renovations; however the price would increase to £1725 plus VAT of £345. The Insurance company agreed to this and they have paid the Council £2070 in full and final settlement of the claim.
The War Memorial Restoration Company has confirmed that they will carry out the repairs and hope to give the Clerk a start date towards the end of February depending on the weather conditions. The work is expected to take a few days.

There was a discussion about getting the repairs to the stonework carried out before a grant was obtained for the complete renovation. It was suggested that we wait before getting the repairs done, however as the Insurance Company had issued the payment for the repairs it was decided to carry on with the repairs.
The estimate for the rest of the renovations is £6497 and the company will hold that price for a reasonable length of time but grant funding will be required to complete the work. The Clerk wrote to Mr Nathan Davies, the Powys War Memorials Project Officer for advice in applying for funds to complete the renovations of the War memorial. Mr Davies replied and has arranged to meet the Clerk and the Bwlch Councillors at the War Memorial at the end of February. 
Superfast Broadband

An email from a Bwlch resident drew the Council’s attention to the fact that Superfast Broadband is not available in Bwlch despite there being an exchange there which has been connected and services are provided to Llangynidr. He stated that Superfast Broadband had been in contact several times stating that the area had access to Superfast Broadband and that this was not correct. The Bwlch resident has asked to Council to make enquiries with the providers to speed up the connections for the Community Council Area. 
The Clerk emailed Superfast Cwmru to find out when it would be available and had an answer that the Bwlch exchange was fibre enabled and 2 cabinets – nos 1 and 4 were live offering fibre to 650 premises across the area. More fibre was planned for the summer and individuals should check with Superfast Cwmru with their addresses and telephone numbers and will be informed when fibre will be available for them.

The Clerk was asked to copy the correspondence from Superfast Cwmru to the Bwlch resident.

Councillors Points
1. Cllr S McLennan asked when the defibrillator was going to be provided for Bwlch and said he would get in touch with the Volunteer Bureau to find out.
2. Cllr Mrs K West outlined the work of the Dementia Friendly Society who would be keen to carry out training sessions with volunteers to promote Dementia friends as support for individuals. It was suggested that this should be an item for the next five Councils Liaison meeting.

Meeting Closed at 2030hrs. 
